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Minutes of the Caddington Parish Council Meeting

held virtually by Zoom on 12th October 2020

Present: Parish Councillors M Russell (Chair), M Tomlin, R Catford, B Fitzsimmons, J Bean, S Smith, A Palmer, 
H Palmer, A Goodyear, Clerk M Whiting, Ward Cllrs Perry & Collins, 3 members of public
Public participation: 
Mike Morland in attendance to give an update on Remembrance Day 2020. Usual event has been curtailed due to Covid-19.  In line with current Government guidelines, there will only be 6 people present including Chair Mark Russell to lay the parish council wreath. Public will not be allowed in the churchyard between 10:30an – 11:30am and the event will be live streamed on the village Facebook page. They will lay wreaths on other organisations behalf if supplied before event or others welcome to lay their own wreaths after 11:30am. Ward Cllr Perry will forward CBC event guidelines to Mike for information. Parish Councillors thanked Mike for again organising Remembrance Day.
Resident asked if Government Covid-19 tiers are by postcode or local authority as Caddington has a Luton postcode but under Central Bedfordshire Council rather than Luton Borough Council. Ward Cllr Collins confirmed it is by Local Authority, therefore Caddington will come under Central Bedfordshire Government alert levels and tiers.

Resident asked what is happening with Luton Road bus shelter. Ward Cllr Collins advised CBC have taken no further action with this as Director of Place and Communities Marcel Coiffait has recently been appointed as new Chief Executive. CBC have not yet started recruitment of a new Director of Place and Communities but assured resident that funds for improvements will be available for works when required under general highways budget.
1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies were received and accepted from Parish Cllr V Malone (holiday) 
2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
Cllr Russell item Payments 
3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
It was RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting held on 14th September 2020 were a correct record and signed by the Chairman.  

4. PROGRESS UPDATE FROM LAST MEETING 
​Elm Avenue Park climbing board has been installed by Village Garden Services.
New printer is on order but out of stock until November.
Cllr Tomlin has purchased and installed new security light at Collings Wells
Mike Morland has purchased 3 x Remembrance Day wreaths as per last year, on behalf of 1. Caddington parish council, 2. Twinning Oststeinbek, Germany and 3. un-named German POW buried in the Churchyard. 
Twinning Oststeinbek, Germany visit has been postponed to 2021 due to Coronavirus.
Heathfield archaeological dig taking place and car park closed. Initially planned for 2 weeks, however it can be longer depending on what is found and weather conditions. CBC parking enforcement have been requested to attend hot spots more regularly.

Church trees are in the conservation area and would require planning permission for any works. Treedom Treecare will attend to village green trees early November and also check and report back on church trees.
Clerk contacted Andy Jones re trees at Folly Wood & the Spinney, however they have a large backlog of applications at present which are taking priority.
5. CADDINGTON WATCH & POLICE
Clerk circulated Police crime data spreadsheets link to Cllrs. 8 offences reported in September. 
Caddington Watch conducting regular patrols on Thursday evenings. They are also providing a strong presence at school runs in the morning to assist with traffic problems, however afternoons more challenging with vehicles continuing to arrive 30-45minutes before school closure and leaving engines running.

6. CENTRAL BEDFORDSHIRE COUNCIL

Ward Cllr Collins advised there are ongoing planning and enforcement issues in Caddington, including the overspill car parking at Millfield Lane/Dunstable Road junction and highways concerns over safety at the junction.
Marcel Coiffait has recently been appointed as new CBC Chief Executive
Ward Cllr Perry reminded people to download and use the NHS Track & Trace app.
7. CENTRAL BEDFORDSHIRE COUNCIL ASSETS OF COMMUNITY VALUE
Current community right to bid for assets of community value for Chequers and Cricketers Pubs expires on 16th December. A completely new nomination needs to be made for each. There may be challenges with Cricketers application due to pub currently being closed.
It was AGREED Clerk and Cllr Fitzsimmons to apply again for both pubs. Clerk to forward CBC Community Right to Bid guidance notes to Councillors to consider if any other assets should be nominated.
8. ELM AVENUE PARK FENCING
The wire mesh fencing near the garages by Elm Avenue Park is in a bad state of repair. Village Gardens Services have made repairs. Cllr A Palmer believe this sections is owned by the shops. The parish council is not obligated to erect fencing round parks and property owners or any residents whose gardens back onto parks can put up their own fence to protect their property on their side of boundary.
It was AGREED to monitor fencing in both Elm and Edgecote parks and to ensure repairs made or sections are removed to not cause a hazard. 
9. POND
Following further complaints from residents to Parish Warden Darren Hunter about rats at the pond on corner of Little Green Lane and Manor Road, Bedfordshire Wildlife expert Lewis Dickinson attended the site with Darren on 28th September. There was no evidence of water voles however there are definitely rats which were seen during the visit.

Lewis recommends getting an appropriately qualified pest control to site to assess the extent of the rat situation and provide advice/service on rat removal and signs to encourage not to feed ducks bread or any food be thrown into the water as this encourages rats. Small Works Pest Control have quoted £220 for a full rat riddance programme which includes unlimited site visits until issue resolved. Will meet with Parish Warden Darren Hunter on Wednesday at 11am to carry out full risk assessment and will ensure safety of ducks and wildlife.
It was AGREED to carry out all above recommendations, order signs and proceed with Small Works Pest Control quote.
10. ELECTRIC QUOTES 
Cllr Tomlin met with parish council village green lighting contractors Electrafit to discuss an additional tree to be lit for Christmas and also supply and install electrify to new village sign. Electrafit quoted £3063.06 + VAT to power, supply and install LED lights on tree towards Chequers and £742.26 + VAT to supply power cable to village sign location.
It was AGREED to proceed with total order of £3805.32 + VAT for both works and Clerk to investigate if funding is available from Brewers Trust.
11. 2019/20 ANNUAL RETURN COMPLETED CERTIFICATE FROM MAZARS EXTERNAL AUDITORS

The completed 2019/20 Annual Return and certificate from Mazars External Auditors was approved and accepted. There were no issues identified and no significant matters arising from the audit. The External Auditor Report, Certificate and Notice of conclusion of audit and Statement of accounts have been published on the notice board and website and is available to the public.

12. 2nd QUARTER BANK RECONCILIATION & BUDGET SPEND

The following bank reconciliation and accounts had been provided to Councillors prior to meeting:

	Balance at 31.03.20 b/fwd
	 
	 £ 164,436.12 

	Plus income to date
	 
	 £ 141,547.71 

	Subtotal
	 
	 £ 305,983.83 

	Less payments to date
	 
	£43,671.16

	CLOSING FUNDS BALANCE
	 
	 £ 262,312.67 

	Represented by balance 
	 
	 

	Unity Trust Account
	 
	 £ 262,312.67 


	 
	 2020/21 
	 2020/21 2nd Qtr 
	 2020/21 Yr End 

	 
	 Budget 
	 Actual Spend 
	 Predict 

	Staff Costs
	 £      50,027.00 
	 £           24,164.32 
	 £              50,027.00 

	Administration
	 £         9,541.00 
	 £             6,134.92 
	 £                9,541.00 

	Allotments
	 £         2,040.00 
	 £                 629.71 
	 £                2,040.00 

	Highways/Amenities
	 £      28,469.33 
	 £             8,340.69 
	 £              28,469.33 

	Grants Sect 137
	 £         3,500.00 
	 £             2,772.28 
	 £                3,500.00 

	VAT
	 £         3,000.00 
	 £             1,629.24 
	 £                3,000.00 

	TOTAL SPEND
	 £      96,577.33 
	 £           43,671.16 
	 £              96,577.33 

	TOTAL EARMARKED
	 £      70,000.00 
	 £                    0.00
	 £              70,000.00 


13. CORRESPONDENCE

CBC Covid-19 bulletin – fwd Cllrs 7/10

CBC Community Safety ‘Multi Agency information form’ sessions invitation – fwd Cllrs 25/9

CBC Community Engagement Team, NHS Covid-19 app – fwd Cllrs 24/9

Beds Police Sgt Stu Grant, Police priority setting 23/9 slides – fwd Cllrs 23/9

Beds OPCC, 100 Conversations invitation – fwd Cllrs 22/9

CBC Community Safety Session invitation 12th October, 3pm – fwd Cllrs 22/9

CBC Community Champions launch – fwd Cllrs 21/9 
CBC economic strategy survey – fwd Cllrs 16/9

Office of the Police and Crime Commissioners Annual Survey 2020 – fwd Cllrs 17/9

CBC Local Plan Consultation on Additional Evidence, responses available now on website – fwd Cllrs 11/9
CBC Virtual Community Safety drop ins offering weekly bookable slots every Thurs 10am - 1pm – fwd Cllrs 10/9


14. AUTHORISATION OF PAYMENTS
It was RESOLVED to increase salary Standing Order payments in line with NALC 2020-21 salary increases.
Clerk investigating other suitable bank accounts which allow multiple bank signatories in order to spread financial risk.
It was RESOLVED by full council to authorise the following accounts for payment. 

Clerk M Whiting to submit payments and two authorised signatories to authorise Unity Bank payments online:
	Date
	 
	Payable to:
	Payment Details
	 Total 

	01/10/2020
	SO
	M Whiting
	Salary 
	 £  1,500.00 

	01/10/2020
	DD
	EDF Energy
	Rushmore Park Electricity 
	 £        1.00 

	01/10/2020
	SO
	John Dudley
	Allotments management 
	 £      45.00 

	28/10/2020
	SO
	James Macpherson
	CCTV service contract
	 £     200.00 

	25/10/2020
	DD
	Castle Water
	Allotment  
	 £      58.53 

	25/10/2020
	DD
	O2
	PC phone 
	 £      60.23 

	25/10/2020
	SO
	Darren Hunter
	Parish Warden Salary 
	 £     642.73 

	12/10/2020
	Online
	M Whiting
	Balance salary Oct & reimburse
	 £     351.04 

	12/10/2020
	Online
	Beds Pension Fund
	Pension
	 £     767.52 

	12/10/2020
	Online
	HMRC
	Tax NI
	 £     830.60 

	12/10/2020
	Online
	Village Garden Services
	Sept ground main + warden hol cover
	 £     799.90 

	12/10/2020
	Online
	Darren Hunter
	Reimburse Paint & key cutting
	 £      43.05 

	12/10/2020
	Online
	Mike Morland
	Reimburse RBL wreaths
	 £      93.00 

	12/10/2020
	Online
	Matthew Tomlin
	Reimburse Collingswell lights & fuse parts
	 £      42.49 

	12/10/2020
	Online
	Kompan
	Fittings for part at Elm Ave park
	 £      52.80 

	12/10/2020
	Online
	CW & RC Shrimplin
	West Luton Planning advice (2/3 Cadd1/3SE)
	 £     703.00 

	12/10/2020
	Online
	Bidwells LLP
	Rushmore park land rent diocese
	 £     100.00 

	12/10/2020
	Online
	Village Garden Services
	Repairs Elm Ave play equip
	 £      71.40 

	01/11/2020
	SO
	M Whiting
	Salary 
	 £  1,699.54 


15. PLANNING 

Land Registry details have been passed to Cllr A Palmer for Ancient Waterway, rear of Millfield Way. CBC planning enforcement have assured Clerk they are aware of area and Cllr A Palmer to advise enforcement of any unauthorised activity. Recent heavy rain has shown that the waterway is especially important as part of the flood alleviation scheme.
Comments also made regarding flooding under M1 bridge. Ward Cllr Collins advised the M1 is Highways England responsibility and he believes the flooding there is caused by M1 drains into the Luton Borough Council drains below.
Comments from Planning Advisor Roger Shrimplin on the MHCLG Planning for the future consultation white paper have been submitted directly to planningforthefuture@communities.gov.uk. Roger also reviewed the ‘Changes to the current planning system’ consultation as requested but felt these changes were aimed more at planning authorities to make comment on. 

CB/20/03445/VOC Badgers Holt, Luton Road, Caddington, Luton, LU1 4AD

Variation of condition 2 of planning permission CB/17/04431/FULL (Single storey rear extension and alterations). Request to remove condition 2.

In our opinion condition 2 should remain. The application that condition 2 applies to clearly states in the very first wordings, removal of existing garage.

It does not say removal of existing garage and to be replaced by a new garage so the officer at the time of granting application imposed condition 2 to remove said garage for reasons laid down in condition 2. It therefore should be upheld. The applicant wanted to remove the garage so he should remove the garage.

CB/20/03424/FULL  163 Manor Road, Caddington, Luton, LU1 4HJ

First Floor side extension and first floor rear extension to create new dwelling.

Caddington parish council had a rather drawn out battle over the application to build 165a Manor Rd. And was overruled and the application was granted, which in our opinion has set a precedence in this location in Caddington, so this application to develop a new dwelling, although of a different design, the principle would stand as to development rights as 165a.

CB/20/02867/FULL Land at Brick Kiln Farm, Chaul End Road, Caddington LU1 4AT

Erection of new single garage

OBJECT with grave concerns. We are a little confused as to which property or land site this garage is connected to. We also were under the impression that this row of parking bays were for the two end dwellings of the row of terraced cottages fronting onto Chaul End Rd. We thought that the first four parking bays were for residents of the two foresaid dwellings and where there should have been three parking bays were for visitors. In our opinion the sighting of the single garage in this location is solely inappropriate.  The right of way from the road to the land at the rear we were under the opinion that there was a covenant of non-obstruction, by the size and sighting of the new garage it causes an obstruction to the right of way, and now the land adjoining is seeking business use you would have all forms of vehicles to do with business premises trying to use the right of way. If you say the right of way is for the flow of two way traffic entering and exiting the new proposed garage the sweep in and out would be a hazard. Vehicles entering the site have got to sweep around the protrusion of the garage frontage into the right of way which could have a dangerous consequence. 

This is why we feel this should not be granted planning permission, it could set a precedence which would be hard to reverse.

App  CB/20/03245/DOC, App   CB/20/03369/DOC, Greenvale nurseries Watling St  Caddington
There are two applications dealing with discharge of conditions relating to drainage, landscaping and the sighting of refuse bins collection bays. These are technical issues so we, as Caddington council planning committee would prefer to refer them to officer’s decision in these matters. 

We are hopeful when these issues are resolved and the site is organised and laid out according to the last granted application and it is licensed as a full residential site, that the parish council would only be too pleased to work with the residents on any issues that arise the same as we do now with all our mobile home parks within the parish.

App. CB/20/03245/GPDE 176 The Crescent, Caddington  Single storey rear extension

No objection

Meeting Closed at 8:11pm
4
Signed by Presiding Chairman
--------------------------------------

